MINUTES OF THE SPRINGDALE TOWN BOARD MEETING – Dec. 15, 2014 
IN ATTENDANCE: Town Board Chair Ed Eloranta, Supervisor I Jeff Smith, Supervisor II Richard Schwenn (A quorum is present.)  Clerk Vicki Anderson and Treasurer Nona Erfurth.   

CALL TO ORDER: by Chair Eloranta, 7 p.m.

NOTICE OF THE MEETING: pursuant to Wisconsin Open Meeting Law was confirmed. By 12/11/14 the agenda was posted in the three customary locations in the Town of Springdale as required by law and as a courtesy to the residents, the agenda was published in the Mt. Horeb Mail. 

MINUTES: MOTION by Schwenn/Smith to approve the minutes as distributed:11/6/14 and 11/20/14. Motion carried, 3-0. 
NORRIS GAMMETER/PRELIMINARY CSM/SPRING ROSE RD/SEC. 36: NO ACTION: The Town Board and property owner agreed to delay action on the CSMs until the January Town Board meeting so that the TB can verify the safety/sight visibility for the shared driveway proposed for Lots 1 and 2 and the shared driveway for Lots 3 and 4 with ingress/egress on Spring Rose Rd. A site visit by a single TB member and the property owner shall be conducted prior to the Jan. 12, 2015 TB meeting. 
D. AND P. ESSER/PRELIMINARY CSM/OFFERDAHL RD./SEC. 21: MOTION by Smith/Schwenn to approve the preliminary CSM assuming that three density units are associated with the 18 acres. Discussion: The Plan Commission recommended approval of the CSM with three density units, leaving four remaining density units on the Esser property on the north and south sides of Offerdahl Rd. Since the buyers of the 18 acre CSM do not intend to create three lots or build on the land, in the future, the owners could come back to the PC to move the density units from this lot to other approved development areas on the land. Three density units do not have to be developed on these 18 acres. By associating three density units with this lot, it was more consistent with the Plan. The lot is subject to town-approved development areas on file in the Springdale Town Hall. Motion to approve carried 3-0. 

D. CHESTNUT/LOT LINE RECONFIGURATION/GUST RD./SEC. 12: MOTION by Schwenn/Smith to approve the lot line reconfiguration as presented. Discussion: The PC recommended approval of the new CSMs for the lot line reconfiguration. No additional lots are created and the zoning is the same on the two lots of the CSM. No further land divisions for development are permitted according to the current Town land use plan and ordinances. Motion carried 3-0. 
SHARED DRIVEWAY PERMITS: 
A. M. BETHKE AND D. MIDTHUN/SPRING ROSE RD./SEC. 25: MOTION by Eloranta/Smith to table the shared driveway permit  until the January, 2015 TB meeting. 

New information since the Nov. 2014 TB meeting:  

**An engineered drawing of the shared driveway and drainage of the driveway and retention pond was submitted to the Town. JSD Professional Services, Inc. of Verona, Wis. submitted a 12/12/4 plan and a revision dated 12-15-14, entitled “Lot 3 CSM #12742 Springrose Road Driveway Plan.”
**A revised Joint Driveway Agreement was submitted on 12/15/14.
**The revised Joint Driveway Agreement includes three lots, rather than two lots – Lot 3 of 5 acres, Lot 4 of 10 acres and a development area/building envelope on the 70 acre farmland. 

**The Lot 4 of 10 acres has a driveway permit already issued by the Town for access via the southern edge of that lot. This new proposal would create a second driveway to Lot 4. 
More time is needed to properly review the following details since the submittals were received right before the meeting. Town Board Supervisor Jeff Smith is more than happy to speak to the developers’ attorney to facilitate the resolution of the outstanding details. 

**In the Joint Driveway Agreement: it appears that the drawing of the 70 acre parcel is inaccurate; no town-approved building envelope for the 70 acre parcel is referenced in the agreement; the term ‘Declarant’ is mixed up among the various lots and confusing.
**In the engineered plan, the following concerns were discussed: Will the size and location of the proposed 18” culvert and retention pond be adequate to prevent water from overflowing over the road or onto others’ property or cause problems with the drainage system in place on the Schmid farm on the east side of Springrose Rd.? Will the retention pond hold water or become a mud pit? 

**With the proposed second driveway for Lot 4, is this consistent with the Town driveway ordinance? 

The TB requirement for an engineered plan and the dispute resolution language in the shared driveway agreement are steps in the right direction. Motion to table until January TB meeting carried 3-0. 

B.  D. STONE-J. OIMOEN/KLEVENVILLE RILEY RD. SEC. 3: MOTION by Smith/Schwenn to revoke the shared driveway permit for D. Stone and J. Oimoen property, which was approved on 11/6/14, because a single-use driveway on the Stone property was approved on 11/20/14. The shared driveway permit is not longer necessary. Motion to revoke carried 3-0. 
FORWARD INVESTMENT PROPERTIES: N & B HURLEY/PRELIMINARY PLAT/OPTION 3 RURAL CLUSTER SUBDIVISION/GRIMSTAD RD./SEC. 10: NO ACTION
New Information since the 10/27/14 Plan Commission preliminary approval with conditions of the Plat
TB Supervisor Jeff Smith reported on a meeting with Dane County Highway Assistant Commissioner Pam Dunphy. The meeting was requested by the attorney for Bakken Grimstad LLC. The Town was informed of the meeting by Dane County Hwy. TB Supervisor Jeff Smith, Town Attorney Chris Hughes, Town Engineer Brian Berquist, Developers Becky Hurley, Developers’ Engineer Tim Schleeper of Vierbicher and Bakken Grimstad LLC attorney Ron Trachtenburg attended the meeting with P. Dunphy. The items discussed included, but may not be limited to, the following:

1. **Dane County Highway requirement to improve the intersection of Grimstad Rd. to CTH PD because of the increased traffic generated by the Bella Vista plat. 

****DC Hwy. wants Grimstad Rd. to intersect at a 90* angle to CTH PD. Since the developers do not own the adjacent land to the east, the Banik land, they requested a waiver from this DC Hwy. requirement. Dunphy would consider proposals submitted by the developer’s engineer to reconstruct Grimstad Rd. to allow for two car lengths of 90’ vision to CTH PD. She ‘would see how that would work.’ It does not appear that DC Hwy. would require Grimstad Rd. to line up across CTH PD with Bruner Rd. on the south side of CTH PD. Also, DC Hwy. is not requiring a turn lane on CTH PD to enter Grimstad Rd. 

****DC Hwy. may want Grimstad Rd. to reconstructed to provide for level terrain near the intersection of CTH PD for improved visibility. It was questioned the impact of this slope change on the rest of the road 
2. **The TB stressed that it is highly unlikely that the Town would condemn private property for road improvements. 

**A representative from Dane County Planning and Development stated that planner Brian Standing wants to see the legal tool used to prevent future building on Outlot 1 and Outlot 2. 
3. **The Town Engineer’s rough estimate of the cost of road improvements on Grimstad Rd. from Bella Vista Ridge to CTH PD is approximately $125,000.00. The rough estimate of the cost of roadwork borne by the Town to return the portion of Grimstad Rd. from Bella Vista Ridge north to the cul-de-sac to a private shared driveway is approximately $46,000.00. 
DEVIN DAHLK CONTRACT: MOTION by Schwenn/Smith to approve the yearly contract. Discussion: The terms of the contract remain the same with a slight increase in hourly pay based on the compensation to Dane County Highway professionals. The 2015 hourly pay for Devin Dahlk is $25.21, an increase of $0.31/hr.  Motion carried 3-0. 
HIGHWAY WEIGHT LIMITS: NO ACTION: Since heavy vehicular equipment can cause damage to town roads, the Wisconsin Towns Association and the Dane County Towns Association have recommended that towns adopt ordinances to regulate weight limits on town roads. The deadline for action is January 15, 2015. Since additional information is required for the TB to act on this matter, it will be discussed further at the Jan. 12, 2015 TB meeting. 
BILLS: MOTION by Schwenn/Smith to approve the bills. Motion carried, 3-0. 
ADJOURN: MOTION by Schwenn/Smith to adjourn. Motion carried, 3-0.    
Respectfully submitted, Vicki Anderson, Town Clerk
